The Colonial Society of Massachusetts

Minutes of the 118th Annual Meeting of the Membership

Held at the Society’s House

87 Mt. Vernon Street, Boston

18 November 2010


President Donald R. Friary called the meeting to order at 6 P.M., noting that it was the largest attendance at an annual meeting in recent years.


The reading of the minutes of the 2009 Annual Meeting was waived.

1.  Report of the Membership Committee.  Celeste Walker reported that the membership of the Society now stands at 186 resident members, 114 non-resident members, and 13 honorary members.


During the past year, the changes in membership were as follows

Whitfield J. Bell, Jr., a non-resident member since 1951, died January 2, 2009.

Thomas N. Brown, a resident member since 1992, died October 23, 2009.

Charles Edward Stearns, non-resident member since 1959 died on June 27, 2010.

One resignation was received, from:


Harold A. Pinkham, Jr., a non-resident member since 1987.


The following new members were elected:

Resident Members

Miriam W. Butts, of Lexington.

Benjamin L. Carp, of Medford.

Edward S. Cooke, of Newton.

Ondine E. Le Blanc, of Boston.

Kevin McGrath, of Hudson.

Owen Stanwood, of Chestnut Hill.

Non-resident Members

William N. Hosley, Jr., of Enfield, CT.

Reiner Smolinski, of Atlanta, GA.

Barbara McLean Ward, of Portsmouth, N.H.


At the February Stated Meeting of the Society, Professor Pauline Maier and Chief Justice Margaret Marshall were elected to Honorary Membership.


The following nominations for new members, approved at the June and September Council meetings will be voted upon at the Society’s December Stated Meeting.

Margaret Hogan, nominated by Conrad Wright and Kay Menand. 

David Armitage, nominated by Frederick Ballou and Susan Lively. 

Joyce Chaplin, nominated by Frederick Ballou and Susan Lively.

Michael Feldman, nominated by Robert Allison and Nina Zannieri.

2.  Report of the Treasurer.  

3.  Report of the Nominating Committee.  Thomas Wilcox, chair of the Nominating Committee, read the slate of nominees:

President


Donald R. Friary

Vice Presidents

Robert Allison, Dan Coquilette, Celeste Walker

Recording Secretary

Leslie A. Morris

Corresponding Secretary
Martha J. McNamara

Treasurer


Thomas R. Appleton

Member of Council,


3-year term

Jonathan Chu (2013)

Continuing members of


Council

Alan Rogers (2011), Susan Lindsey Lively (2012)

There were no nominations from the floor.  Tom thanked the other members of the committee, Caroline Sloat and Robert A. Bellinger, for their service.


William M. Fowler, Jr., former president of the Society, then took the floor, and moved the slate of officers and councilor.  

VOTED: To approve the slate as read.  Approved unanimously.

4.  Report of the Curator.  Elton Hall reported that there had been little required work in the House this year, beyond repairing the light switch in the kitchen.  He anticipates greater attention being paid to the contents of the House in the coming year, and Don Friary will be appointing a new House Committee, who will work with him and the Council on formulating and prioritizing conservation projects relating to the Society’s collection.

5.  Report of the Editor of Publications.  John Tyler reported that 2010 was the year of Josiah Quincy, with the publication of the final two volumes marked by a special session of the Supreme Judicial Court of Massachusetts, and a magnificent exhibition at the Massachusetts Historical Society, holder of the Quincy papers, accompanied by an erudite and entertaining talk by editor and Society Vice President Daniel Coquilette. Nor was Quincy the only publication this year: An Outsider’s Inside View: Henry Hultoon and the American Revolution was completed by Fellow Member Neil York.  Around the first of the year, John anticipates receiving the completed manuscript, edited by Gigi Barnhill and Martha McNamara, of the proceedings of the “Fields of Vision” conference held in 2007.


John commented that a recent review of the Society’s The Correspondence of John Cotton Jr. seemed to imply it was almost a crime to produce so handsome a book.  The Society should be proud of continuing in the distinguished tradition of the early volumes printed by D.B. Updike, Fred Anthoensen, and the Stinehour Press. He consulted Toby Hall on the history of the Society’s fine printing, and Toby supplied the following brief history:

John Wilson of the University Press, one of several excellent presses in 

Cambridge did the first 30 volumes. Then D. B. Updike printed Volumes 

31-34. About the time he died, Walter Whitehill became Editor, and the business went the Fred Anthoensen.  I guess the Meriden Gravure Company came in at that time for the illustrations, but the name doesn't appear on the verso of the 

title page until later.  The Print Conference volume was the first to be 

printed offset because of the large number of illustrations.  That's when 

The Stinehour Press came in for typographic composition and design, with 

Meriden printing.  I haven't checked all the subsequent volumes, but I think 

for a while Meriden and Stinehour (and for a while Meriden-Stinehour) 

produced the conference volumes and Anthoensen printed the documentary 

volumes in letterpress with plates by Meriden.  Thereafter, Walter Whitehill and Fritz generally alternated between Anthoensen and Stinehour, wishing to help keep both presses going.

John emphasized that the publications were not just beautiful, but useful as well, citing in particular volume 9, the Checklist of New England Newspapers, volumes 29 and 30, the Suffolk County Court Records, and in more recent years not only the Josiah Quincy volumes but also Colin Nicolson’s Francis Bernard papers, and the Overseers of the Poor. 
John then went on to speak of past annual dinners, from the very first held on November 21, 1893 (noting that that particular date was chosen in order to commemorate the signing of the Mayflower Compact, which is why the Society continues to meet annually on the third Thursday of November), through more recent times, illustrated with slides of past dinner menus, in which oysters were a fairly constant feature.  [Note: the full text of the report, with slides, and the following President’s Report, are available on the Society’s website.]

6.  Report of the President.  Donald Friary began his address by noting the publication this year of the Henry Hulton and Josiah Quincy volumes, and noting the various events associated with the Quincy volumes, including the special session of the Supreme Judicial Court and the talk and exhibition at the Massachusetts Historical Society; and he noted the convergence of diverse views of the American Revolution in the Society’s publication of the papers of Francis Bernard, Thomas Hutchinson, Henry Hulton, and Josiah Quincy.


Don then noted that the Stated Meetings this past year focused on the history of the Connecticut River Valley, and previewed for the members the upcoming roster of Stated Meeting speakers: new Member Ben Carp of Tufts University on his recently issued book on the Boston Tea Party; Serena Zabin of Carleton College on the Boston Massacre; and "Cod and the Atlantic Origins of the American Revolution" with Christopher Magra of the University of Tennessee.


The Graduate Student Forum, organized by Vice President Robert Allison, was held in May, and featured papers from nine young scholars from across the country, and a concluding talk by Professor Michael Zuckerman of the University of Pennsylvania.  The next Forum will be on June 17th, and the featured speaker will be Mary Beth Norton of Cornell University.  Bob is also working with a committee to bring the Society’s 2007 volumes, the Records of the Boston Overseers of the Poor, to a wider audience through sponsoring a K-12 teacher workshop in the spring.


Referring to Celeste Walker’s membership report earlier, Don urged members to think in particular about nominating non-resident members to membership in the society; as well as appropriate Honorary Members.


The House was the site of several member and other events over the past year, including the reception following the special session of the Court; a meeting of the Governing Board of the John Carter Brown Library, hosted by Curator Toby Hall, Chair of the Publications Committee Pauline Maier, and past President Frederick Ballou; and invited members to a forthcoming event on January 7th, 2011.  This reception, which will take place during the annual meeting of the American Historical Association, will bring resident and non-resident Society members, alumni of the Graduate Student Forum, for an evening of refreshments and conversation.  The Society will also be staffing a booth, shared with the New England Historic Genealogical Society Library, at the meeting to sell the Society’s publications, and Don asked for volunteers to help from the membership.  


Noting how much the Society relies upon volunteers, Don thanked all those who had helped on Nominating, Publications, Finance, Auditing, Membership, Development, Marketing, Website, and Graduate Student Forum committees.  He also thanked those who have volunteered to help on the revived House Committee, chaired by Cheryl Robertson—Richard Nylander, Barbara Ward, and Donald Wing—and referred to a soon-to-be-formed Membership Directory committee.  
Don noted that he had recently been asked why it was that the Society does not charge for the Annual Dinner, and he replied that the Annual Dinner draws a nicely diverse group of members to a collegial and congenial event to which we look forward every year, an opportunity to see old friends, a time to meet new people working in the field, a chance to discuss recent books, teaching experiences, obscure libraries, primary sources, exemplary programs.  The Colonial Society was formed in 1892 to bring together those actively involved in the study of early Massachusetts history.  Our meetings and receptions and dinners provide a setting for stimulating interaction with a very interesting assembly. 

The meeting was adjourned at 6.55 P.M.

Respectfully submitted,

Leslie A. Morris 

Recording Secretary
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